

RESEARCH BRIEF SENDING UP A FLARE: AUTONOMOUS WEAPONS SYSTEMS PROLIFERATION RISKS TO HUMAN RIGHTS AND INTERNATIONAL SECURITY

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

There is growing evidence that AWS technology is advancing rapidly and is likely to proliferate. Many factors will determine which kinds of AWS proliferate, to whom they proliferate, and the pace and scope of proliferation. One factor is the technical nature of the robotic systems in question. Some elements of the physical hardware enabling certain kinds of AWS have already proliferated, and many extant weapons systems could be retrofitted with autonomy. Proliferation of autonomy is facilitated through a combination of powerful processing chips, sensors, and digital software. While the ease of acquisition of sensors and processors may be affected with sanctions, some elements of software underpinning autonomy are already freely available. While a sophisticated, legally compliant AWS may remain difficult (or impossible) to create for some time to come, a simple, 'low-end' AWS capable of autonomously navigating, acquiring and killing a target is an increasingly practical possibility today.¹ This may result in a toxic mélange: as AWS become increasingly sought, many of the systems that are simple and affordable to produce may be the least likely of complying with international law.

There are a range of potential uses of AWS by state and non-state actors, including warfighting, policing and extrajudicial killing. Use of AWS in warfighting poses well-studied human rights and humanitarian law challenges, as well as challenges to international stability and security. Through the Group of Governmental Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (GGE on LAWS) process, the international community has focused on the use of AWS in armed conflict. This process has identified serious concerns as to whether AWS can comply with international law. The ability of AWS to reliably distinguish targets, take precaution in their attack, and engage targets proportionally remains a technological challenge even for the most advanced militaries. The speed of AI decision-making may preclude the ability of humans to control conflict escalation. Reduction of potential soldier casualties on the part of AWS users, perceived distancing from the conflict, and increased dehumanisation of the enemy, may encourage an increased willingness to resort to force.^{2,3} There is also concern that human control over such systems will be increasingly illusionary due to factors such as the cognitive limitations of humans, and the potential influence of automation bias⁴ on human decision-making.

The use of AWS in policing was explored by a former Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary and arbitrary executions who identified that such use could lead to violations of the 'rights to bodily integrity and human dignity.⁷⁵

Use of AWS for extrajudicial killing may pose severe risks to a wide range of human rights, particularly those of vulnerable populations. There may be overlapping drivers of use and potential targets of extrajudicial killing between state and non-state actors. The human rights implications are manifold, including violations of the rights to life, dignity, freedom of opinion and expression, freedom of religion, freedom of peaceful assembly and association, protection from discrimination, etc. Some AWS targeting techniques, such as biometric or pattern-of-life tracing, raise concerns regarding risks to the rights to dignity, privacy, and protection from discrimination. Errors in targeting caused by dataset bias may lead to erroneous and discriminatory killing. Challenges posed to attribution by AWS may undermine accountability: a core principle underlying international law.

Overcoming these risks to IHRL and IHL will require a multi-state effort. However, while the threat of AWS proliferation was raised early in the GGE on LAWS process and the topic continues to be raised periodically therein, concerns about proliferation have been raised almost exclusively in the context of AWS proliferation to terrorist groups. Other uses of AWS by both state and non-state actors in, and against, civil society have been largely absent from international dialogue. In 2023, however, a series of events and initiatives signalled a growing awareness of AWS proliferation risks. These included the Regional Conference on the Social and Humanitarian Impact of Autonomous Weapons (which included proliferation in its agenda),⁶ the Secretary-General's New Agenda for Peace (which noted concerns around new technologies' proliferation),⁷ a call for action by the signatories to the CARICOM Declaration on AWS,⁸ and a 'Joint call by

JULY 2024 | LEIF MONNETT THIS PUBLICATION HAS BEEN EXTERNALLY PEER-REVIEWED

THE GENEVA ACADEMY A JOINT CENTER OF









the United Nations Secretary-General and the President of the International Committee of the Red Cross for States to establish new prohibitions and restrictions on Autonomous Weapon Systems' ('Joint call').⁹ The international community must seize the window of opportunity created by this awareness and take proactive and concrete action to evaluate and mitigate threats to human rights posed by AWS proliferation.

This paper¹⁰ highlights risks from the proliferation of AWS to state and non-state actors. It aims to prompt international action on an emerging and underexplored threat: the use of AWS systems, by both state and non-state actors, against high-risk human targets in civil society.

Recommendations include:

- To evaluate the feasibility of, and technical information needed for, detecting, monitoring, and attributing AWS use by state and non-state actors, and implement a monitoring program if feasible;
- To convene an interdisciplinary expert working group to identify best practices to reduce the threat to vulnerable groups from AWS;
- To prohibit the development of AWS with technology, including facial recognition, that facilitates targeted killing;
- To call upon states to pledge to refrain from the domestic use of AWS





1. PROLIFERATION

AWS which many non-state actors may build or purchase.

'Those who support the development of autonomous weapons often make the error of believing that it will provide their State with an asymmetric advantage and no one else will have the technology to keep up. However, history has shown us that new weapons technology proliferates rapidly. The automation of warfare is no exception.'¹¹

That AWS *will* proliferate appears to be a broadly, if not ubiquitously, held belief among states and experts.¹² In 2019, the GGE included proliferation as a challenge which states should consider in its *11 Guiding Principles*.¹³ Two main forms of proliferation are likely to take place, both of which apply to state and non-state actors. The first is the proliferation of 'ready-made' AWS, i.e. professionally manufactured weapons systems which are either purchased from arms manufacturers via legal trade, or are diverted from military stockpiles and sold on the black market.¹⁴ A second form of proliferation is the indigenous development of AWS, either by states, non-state actors or individuals.¹⁵

These forms of proliferation may differ in key respects. Ready-made AWS are likely to be developed for state use - principally for armed conflict, but also potentially for policing. As states have agreed by consensus that IHL applies to AWS (though not on how IHL applies), ready-made AWS should possess the technical capability to perform distinction, proportionality and precaution calculations. Many states and non-government organizations have challenged the notion that AWS can perform such calculations along technical, ethical, and legal lines.^{17,18,19} Actual compliance with IHL may vary, based on a state's technical capabilities, ethical beliefs and legal interpretations. However, as many states have stronger incentives to abide by international norms than non-state actors,²⁰ they may acquire AWS with superior technical capability to perform such calculations than

'Autonomous weapon systems [AWS] select and apply force to targets without human intervention. After initial activation or launch by a person, an autonomous weapon system self-initiates or triggers a strike in response to information from the environment received through sensors and on the basis of a generalized 'target profile'. This means that the user does not choose, or even know, the specific target(s) and the precise timing and/or location of the resulting application(s) of force.'¹⁶

For purposes of discussion, AWS can be broadly classified into 'high-end' and 'low-end' systems (with the caveat that, as technology advances, certain high-end capabilities may become sufficiently widespread to be utilised by lowend weapons). High-end systems, such as autonomous fighter jets or autonomous naval vessels, are likely to remain technologically complex and expensive (though less so than manned systems).²¹ They may demand advanced technologies, such as complex sensor systems, radiation-absorbing materials, high performance jet turbines, etc.²² These are high technological barriers that even industrialised militaries continue to struggle with.²³ Low-end systems, by contrast, are technologically simpler and less expensive.^{24,25} Such systems may rely on dual-use civilian technologies,²⁶ including autonomous multicopters or small fixed-wing drones.

The process of AWS proliferation may be highly dependent on the technical nature of the robotic systems in question. Some elements of the physical hardware enabling low-end AWS have already proliferated.²⁷ Many extant weapons systems, including low-end robotic systems capable of carrying munitions, could be retrofitted with autonomy.²⁸ As noted in the 2016 Report of the Informal Meeting of Experts on LAWS, '...due to the inherent dual-use character of many robotic technologies, many systems originally intended for civilian purposes could easily be modified to serve military functions. This would not only increase the risk of proliferation, but also create accountability problems.'²⁹

High-end systems may pose less of a proliferation risk. In addition to technological constraints, many of the physical components of high-end unmanned systems particularly aerospace AWS — are regulated by sanctions regimes. These include both multilateral^{30,31} and national or regional export control regimes.^{32,33} Such regimes regulate domain-specific technologies, which may be difficult for less-advanced states or non-state actors to reproduce. Therefore, some elements of high-end AWS are already regulated by non-proliferation mechanisms.

The proliferation of autonomy is a separate issue. Autonomy is facilitated through a combination of powerful processing chips, sensors and digital software.³⁴ Because countries may struggle to find domestic alternatives to imported processors,³⁵ sanctions may be one measure to impede AWS production. For example, many nations have applied sanctions to restrict Russia's ability to access microelectronics, including high-performance processing chips,^{36,37} although the efficacy of these measures is unclear.³⁸ It is also unclear whether similar sanctions regimes could be applied effectively to sensor systems. Large numbers of low-quality sensors can have their data outputs combined to produce high-quality sensor data.³⁹ Military research into such sensor fusion has been occurring for some time.⁴⁰ Thus, sensor quality may be less important than their ability to be networked and combined by a machine learning system.

Finally, it may also be difficult to effectively sanction the software needed for autonomous weapons.⁴¹ Many elements of the software enabling autonomy in AWS are already available. Examples include software that can identify a human,⁴² autonomously fly a quadcopter (including around obstacles)⁴³ and enable unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) to form primitive swarms.44 Likewise, there are a multitude of open-source solutions for facial recognition.⁴⁵ Other elements of the software needed to enable autonomous AWS, however, remain difficult to produce from a technological standpoint. For example, accurately detecting human sentiment in a combat situation, such as attempts to surrender, remains a challenge even for the most advanced militaries,⁴⁶ as is distinguishing a walking cane from a gun.⁴⁷ Optical image recognition systems utilising machine learning remain brittle,⁴⁸ imposing challenges for even the basic mobility of autonomous ground vehicles.⁴⁹ Thus, the ability of AWS to reliably distinguish targets, to take precaution in their attack and to engage targets proportionally remains technologically challenging.

In summary, while a sophisticated AWS which respects IHL and international human rights law (IHRL) remains difficult or impossible to build, a simple AWS capable of autonomously navigating, acquiring and killing a target is a reasonably practical possibility.⁵⁰ As one scholar described the situation, it would be 'hard but doable,' and require 'not much money.'⁵¹

A further important point is that while most militaries would likely prefer to develop and produce customised AWS solutions, or acquire them legitimately (or covertly) from another military, others will not be able to do this: either due to cost or lack of technological expertise. These countries may be forced to resort to open-source software: and the exercise of this option may increase if AWS become viewed as indispensable to warfighting.^{52,53,54,55} These factors may form a toxic mélange: AWS may become increasingly perceived as militarily necessary, while AWS that are most accessible may be the least likely to be capable of complying with international law.

2. POTENTIAL USES OF AUTONOMOUS WEAPONS SYSTEMS

This section presents a broad overview of potential uses of AWS by state actors and violent non-state actors (VNSA).⁵⁶ It aims to expand the current AWS dialogue to consider the human rights impacts of AWS uses by both states and VNSA outside of warfighting, and prompt action to mitigate impacts. While proliferation to these classes of actors may result in different impacts, there is some overlap. In terms of the use cases for AWS, the difference between a criminal state⁵⁷ and a criminal organisation may be small. This is especially the case where putative non-state actors may, for example, be acting on behalf of, or in collusion with, a state.^{58,59,60,61} Proliferation of AWS to states with poor human rights records may be particularly concerning.⁶²

2.1 PROLIFERATION IN ARMED CONFLICT

*'Kill the machines and they will be replaced. Kill citizens or the citizens of allies of the technological power and the opponent might relent...'*⁶³

The most evident use case for AWS proliferation among state actors is armed conflict. In 2021, the UN Security Council Panel of Experts on Libya reported the first alleged use of an AWS to kill humans. The panel described the Government of National Accord Affiliated Forces' use of a Turkish Kargu-2 autonomous weapon with 'fire, forget and find' capability to kill insurgents.⁶⁴ Since then, it has been reported that Russia^{65,66} and Ukraine⁶⁷ have likely used autonomous weapons on the battlefield. This use will likely grow. As of late 2023, other states believed to be developing AWS included China, ⁶⁸ Israel,⁶⁹ South Korea,⁷⁰ and the United States. For example, in September 2023, the United States announced that it intended to 'field attritable, autonomous systems at a scale of multiple thousands [and] in multiple domains within the next 18-to-24 months' under its *Replicator Initiative*.^{71,72}

AWS proliferation among states may threaten international stability and security.⁷³ Two broad *jus ad bellum*-related arguments are at the heart of these concerns. First, the speed at which AWS operate could escalate (or create) conflict, and may preclude the ability of a human to countermand attacks/responses in a timely manner.^{74,75,76,77} As Laird sets out: '…leaders could lose the ability to manage the crisis and with it the ability to control escalation. With tactical and operational action taking place at speeds driven by machines, the time for exchanging signals and communications and for assessing diplomatic options and offramps will be significantly foreclosed.'⁷⁸ This may decrease strategic stability.⁷⁹

Second, the combination of reduced potential soldier casualties, plausible deniability,⁸⁰ and conceptual distancing from a conflict and resulting dehumanisation of the enemy could lead to an increased willingness to use AWS.^{81,82,83} In 2014, Austria argued that '[p]utting soldiers' lives at stake makes States think twice whether to engage in armed conflict' but the option to use AWS 'remove[s] such restraint from the use of military force.'⁸⁴

Broader concerns relate to how AWS may alter the nature of warfare. Due to a perception that AWS may provide 'key military advantages,'⁸⁵ may have a 'revolutionary impact on warfare,'⁸⁶ and may thus be important for ensuring state security, states may engage in arms races due to fears of being left behind in AWS development.^{87,88} As Pakistan summarised in 2016, 'Faced with the prospect of being overwhelmed by LAWS, states possessing WMD capabilities would be reluctant to give them up, while others would feel encouraged to acquire them...Since the developing countries are not going to carry the burden of non-proliferation, an unchecked autonomous weapons' arms race could ensue.'⁸⁹ Other states have expressed similar views.^{90,91}

However, while there is broad agreement that AWS are likely to change the nature of warfare, there is not agreement about the effects that proliferation of AWS into armed conflicts will have. For example, Goldfarb and Lindsay challenge the argument that AWS will afford 'significant military advantages that will shift the balance of power toward early adopters,' stating that this outcome is 'plausible, but...based on problematic assumptions about AI substitutability.⁹² Wars may become more protracted and be 'decided by the slow erosion of resolve and institutional capacity [rather] than set-piece battles between robotic forces.'93 Wyatt suggests that '[i]t appears likely that only large, wealthy states will have the infrastructure resources to initially acquire and effectively deploy full LAWS,' but states that, over time, developing states may be able to compete with advanced nations by acquiring or developing autonomous weapons systems.⁹⁴ Gartzke identifies a range of detrimental effects which may result from AWS adoption for warfighting, including increased targeting of civilian populations, increased willingness to engage in war, continual lowlevel conflicts, the potential '[revitalisation] of occupation,' and the potential use of AWS for domestic repression.95 As one expert interviewee put it, this might resemble a 'metastasization of conflict.'96

2.2 POLICING

The use of AWS technologies by state security forces raises serious human rights concerns,97 with some nongovernmental organisations calling for a prohibition on their use in this domain.98,99,100 In terms of proliferation pathways, it is important to note the 'shared space' that the military and police sectors occupy in many countries. For example, military forces may be utilised in civilian law enforcement roles,^{101,102,103} either as a matter of course or temporarily in times of emergency.^{104,105} Weapons developed for or by the military also proliferate into civilian police forces as 'hand-me-downs'.¹⁰⁶ There is evidence suggesting a progressive normalisation of the use of unmanned systems in policing.¹⁰⁷ For example, the US state of North Dakota legalised the use in policing of lessthan-lethal armed drones in 2015,108 while in 2022 the city of San Francisco initially approved, ¹⁰⁹ but later rejected, ¹¹⁰ the use of unmanned robots in killing criminal suspects.

2.3 EXTRAJUDICIAL USE OF AWS

A key challenge of AWS is the difficulty of attributing their use to a specific actor. Where non-state actors are operating on behalf of a state, such attribution becomes even more difficult.¹¹¹ As Hadfield and Leveringhaus describe, 'At a practical level, LAWS [are] likely to be stealthier, faster and harder to track, rendering it difficult to attribute a particular decision to a specific state.'¹¹² This may make them attractive in a number of scenarios, including extrajudicial killing or maiming. The likelihood of AWS being used for extrajudicial killings may depend on a range of factors including what targets a group seeks to kill; the cost of killing via present methods; the risk (or lack thereof) of attribution under current methods; the importance of humans being a core component of the killing to intragroup dynamics; the potential to single out one's own group by being the only regional group using AWS, and thus fall under increased attention from governmental law enforcement — and many more factors which are impossible to unpack within the scope of this research. AWS might be regarded as particularly attractive in situations where attribution is not desired, such as in a transnational assassination,^{113,114,115} in regions with rule of law, or if there is risk of political condemnation¹¹⁶ sanctions, 117,118 or other retorsion mechanisms. Below, and with the caveat that more research and analysis is required on this topic, some general insight into how AWS might be used to target individuals and groups is provided.

Targeted killings

The use of AWS for targeted killings requires that the AWS is able to search for and recognize an individual human target or set of targets. An obvious technology enabling this is facial recognition: such systems are being developed for special operations for 'identification and intelligencegathering.'119 Open-source facial recognition systems120 and datasets for testing drone-based facial recognition¹²¹ are readily available online. Facial recognition systems are one of the AI tools that are already being used by 'some governments ... to surveil their own citizens, harass journalists, human rights defenders, and political dissidents.'122 In the US, expansion of the use of facial recognition software by 'hundreds of local, state and federal agencies, including law enforcement' has prompted the introduction, but not yet passage, of federal legislation to prevent governmental use of 'facial recognition and other biometric technologies'.¹²³ Other mechanisms for identifying and targeting individuals, such as via their personal cell phones,¹²⁴ may also be sufficient to enable low-cost and reasonable-precision AWS. Potential civil society targets of AWS may be predicted by examining current targets¹²⁵ of extrajudicial killings,¹²⁶ such as human rights defenders,¹²⁷ journalists,^{128,129} LGBTQI+,¹³⁰ environmental activists, 131 political dissidents 132, 133, 134 and activists,¹³⁵ elected officials,^{136,137} and judicial and legal

officials.138

Class-based killings

AWS could also be developed and used to identify and attack groups of individuals based on shared characteristics. Key technologies enabling this kind of attack include the ability to coordinate many drones to conduct attacks at scale — swarm attacks — and the use of physical characteristics to discriminate and target classes of individuals.¹³⁹ Given the present state of these technologies, one concern is the use of drones to conduct ethnic killing or genocide.¹⁴⁰ Asaro states that 'Despots and tyrants might turn such weapons against their own people or apply them to genocidal ends, or terrorists might use them to attack civilians.'141 Kallenborn describes that '[p]articularly nefarious states may be drawn to drone swarms and AFADS [armed fully autonomous drone swarms] as genocidal weapons.'142 Use of AWS to conduct some forms of genocide — e.g., those based upon visible morphological differences, such as skin colour — may be possible given existing data sets. Other forms of targeting - such as those based on particular clothes, spoken language or religious icons — may be more difficult, ¹⁴³ and require data sets not yet in existence. Class-based killings might also be perpetrated using geographic delimitations. The risk of terrorist attacks on crowds in defined geographic areas, such as stadiums, has been explored in counterterrorism literature.144 Not only have terrorist groups attempted such attacks, but '...these scenarios are highly achievable with COTS sUAS...'.145 The ability to 'box' an AWS to a certain operating area is one suggestion for addressing IHL challenges associated with stateproduced military AWS.¹⁴⁶ However, the same ability to constrain an AWS to a geographic operating region which would be desirable for militaries would facilitate both indiscriminate terror killings, and discriminant killings of specific groups, if the target groups are geographically delimited from non-target groups.

3. HUMAN RIGHTS IMPACTS OF AWS PROLIFERATION

'[AWS] tend to be portrayed as 'weapons of war', but [IHL]... would never be the sole, and in many instances, it would not be the primary legal frame of reference to assess the legality of their use. Consideration of [IHRL] requirements and constraints on the use of AWS must be a part of the debate on AWS...³⁴⁷ There is ample evidence indicating that any AWS regulatory framework needs to be well-grounded in human rights. Special Rapporteurs on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions148 identified multiple challenges that the use of AWS pose to human rights, prompting international discussion on AWS. Such challenges were also discussed in early informal expert meetings of the CCW¹⁴⁹ and were evaluated in contemporaneous scholarly literature.^{150,151} The risks of AWS to three human rights issues have been relatively well examined: the right to life, human dignity, and accountability. While it is beyond the scope or purpose of this paper to delve deeply into the risks AWS pose to human rights, these are discussed briefly to support the point that human rights considerations, human rights experts, and UN human rights instruments need to be a strong and integral part of international action on AWS, and that international action to mitigate risks to human rights from AWS is overdue.

3.1 THE RIGHT TO LIFE

The right to life¹⁵² is the 'supreme right from which no derogation is permitted, even in situations of armed conflict and other public emergencies that threaten the life of the nation.'¹⁵³, Thus, AWS may infringe on the human right to life in both periods of armed conflict and peace.¹⁵⁴ There is 'authoritative and overwhelming'¹⁵⁵ 'international legal consensus'¹⁵⁶ that human rights law continues to apply during times of armed conflict.'^{157,158}

Heyns argued that AWS could present novel challenges to the right to life.159 He summarized that: '...the right to life has two components: (1) preventing the arbitrary loss of life and (2) accountability where that occurs. If the state or its agents cause an arbitrary loss of life (including by failing to exercise due diligence to prevent it) it commits a violation of the right to life; the lack of accountability where there is reason to believe that a death was unlawful, is in itself also a violation of the right to life.'160 During periods of armed conflict, 'deaths resulting from lawful 'acts of war' are not 'arbitrary' deprivation of life.'161 Conversely, if AWS are unable to satisfy the requirements of IHL to render their killings 'lawful acts of war,' these killings would be arbitrary. As AWS are not humans, they may be unable to perform the requisite legal tests required under IHL and IHRL.^{162,163}

Heyns also explored the human rights challenges

associated with the use of AWS in policing. He concluded that AWS might: cause arbitrary loss of life due to technical limitations in distinguishing between individuals and selecting appropriate force; fail to proactively prevent violations of the right to life; and pose strong challenges for human accountability.¹⁶⁴ Use of AWS to kill extrajudicially, whether it be by states or by VNSAs, is an obvious violation of the right of life.¹⁶⁵ Use of AWS in this context may worsen existing threats to the right to life by empowering such killing. If AWS are used to conduct extrajudicial killings, it may exceed the abilities of many states to protect members of the public from such killings, or hold perpetrators accountable.

3.2 HUMAN DIGNITY

Dignity 'is a constitutive part' of rights recognized in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, influences the interpretation of other rights, and 'is also recognized in several treaties as a separate right.¹⁶⁶ The Preamble of the UDHR¹⁶⁷ recognizes the 'inherent dignity' of 'all members of the human family' as part of the foundation upon which 'freedom, justice and peace in the world' rest and Article 1 affirms that all humans are equal in dignity. IHRL and IHL both aim to protect human dignity.¹⁶⁸ The potential risks to human dignity occurring with the use of AWS that target people is a longstanding concern.^{169,170, 171} At its core sits the argument that the killing of humans, whether in peace or in war, should never be in the control of an autonomous robot¹⁷² that lacks 'morality or mortality,'173 and 'deliberate human choice.'174 Humans should not be treated as objects chosen by a machine for attack based on an algorithm.^{175,176} In the words of Heyns: 'having a machine deciding whether you live or die is the ultimate indignity.'177

3.3 ACCOUNTABILITY

Accountability underpins international law: 'The international human rights and humanitarian law frameworks are predicated on the fundamental premise that they bind States and individuals, and seek to hold them to account.'¹⁷⁸ Accountability serves two key functions: it deters future violations of international law, and 'serves as retribution,' giving victims closure.¹⁷⁹ Ensuring legal accountability has been a persistent concern since the international community first began discussing the challenges posed by AWS.^{180, 181}

Accountability has been discussed substantially in the GGE on LAWS, with the GGE on LAWS concluding that '[a]ccountability for developing, deploying and using any emerging weapons system in the framework of the CCW must be ensured in accordance with applicable international law.'¹⁸² However, this discussion has occurred in the context of IHL, and has sought (and, to date, failed) to resolve key issues, such as: *in wartime*, how to ensure that humans are held legally accountable for actions of state-controlled military AWS,¹⁸³ and how to define what renders human control of AWS 'meaningful'¹⁸⁴— an issue which underpins AWS compliance with IHRL.¹⁸⁵

Legal accountability is only possible if the actions of an AWS can be attributed *in practice*. AWS are inherently difficult to attribute: they afford the user increased temporal and spatial separation from the attack, making attribution technically complex. Some countries may be unable to attribute attacks conducted with AWS and hold their human users accountable, as they may lack the technical or investigative resources to do so. This may challenge the ability of states to fulfil their duties¹⁸⁶ to investigate violations of international law and hold violators to account.

3.4 OTHER RIGHTS THREATENED BY AWS USE

Where AWS are used to conduct extrajudicial killings of individuals or groups, additional human rights may be violated. For example, political killings '[suppress] a range of human rights,'187 including 'freedoms of expression, movement, association, and participation in public affairs.'188 Brehm concluded that AWS targeting techniques such as biometric or pattern-of-life targeting '...[threaten] human dignity, the right to privacy, the right not to be discriminated against and not to be subjected to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment and the right to an effective remedy.^{'189} Errors in AWS targeting caused by dataset bias may lead to erroneous targeting of disabled individuals,¹⁹⁰ causing ensuing violations of the right to freedom from discrimination¹⁹¹ and the right to equality before the law.¹⁹² Use of AWS to commit gender-based violence^{193,194} may violate both the right to freedom from discrimination¹⁹⁵ and specialised instruments, such as the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.¹⁹⁶

4. RECOMMENDED ACTIONS

There is growing evidence that AWS technology is advancing rapidly, being deployed and is likely to proliferate. While concerns about proliferation have been raised periodically, the recent call for states to recognize the 'perils of proliferation' of AWS in the CARICOM Declaration on Autonomous Weapons Systems signals a heightened level of international awareness of the issue.¹⁹⁷ This awareness, coupled with recent action at the UN Human Rights Council¹⁹⁸ and the 'Joint call',¹⁹⁹ presents a window of opportunity for international action to address specific AWS proliferation issues. To this end, the following recommendations are presented:

A. EVALUATE THE FEASIBILITY OF A MECHANISM TO TRACK AWS USE BY STATE AND NON-STATE ACTORS

The pace of AWS technological development, coupled with the potential for its use against civil society, highlights the pressing need for systems to detect, report and evaluate their use. To evaluate what a monitoring mechanism (or amendment to an existing mechanism) might look like, additional research is needed. One priority area of investigation relates to the feasibility of, and technical information needed for, identifying the use of AWS. Specific questions might include:

- Can uses of AWS be distinguished from physically similar but non-autonomous weapons systems and, if so, how? What specific kinds of information are required to attribute a killing to an AWS?
- Can uses of AWS be attributed to a specific actor? If so, what kinds of information might be required to conclusively attribute a killing by an AWS to a specific actor? What kinds of technical characteristics would facilitate such attribution?
- What kinds of protocols should medico-legal or technical personnel implement when investigating a killing suspected to involve AWS?
- Is a standalone protocol for assessing suspected AWS use necessary or desirable? Are there existing protocols — such as the Minnesota Protocol — that could be updated or amended to include the relevant information?

If research indicates that it is technically feasible to detect the use of AWS, a monitoring program to track and evaluate AWS use should be implemented.

B. TAKE ACTION ON PRACTICAL THREAT REDUCTION

While a ban on AWS that target individuals or that target groups based on shared characteristics would arguably constitute a stronger form of protection, it is likely that AWS have and will continue to proliferate. The international community should take steps to understand and reduce the vulnerability of high-risk targets and populations. An interdisciplinary expert working group should be convened to identify best practices that can be implemented to reduce target vulnerability. This working group should also develop and implement protocols to monitor and inform high risk targets of AWS use in their region.²⁰⁰

C. BAN AUTONOMOUS WEAPONS SYSTEMS THAT INCLUDE FACIAL RECOGNITION

Facial recognition technologies are core enablers of AWS use for targeted killings and attacks. While facial recognition technology is readily available, a ban on the development, sale or deployment of AWS with facial recognition capabilities would be an important step in establishing an international norm prohibiting such weapons, and ameliorate the risk that military AWS with such capacities are diverted or replicated. Such a ban should be included in the legally binding instrument on AWS called for in Secretary-General's A New Agenda for Peace.²⁰¹

D. CALL UPON STATES TO PLEDGE TO REFRAIN FROM DOMESTIC USE OF AWS

The domestic use of AWS by states poses serious risks to human rights. Additionally, the domestic use of AWS by states would pose particular challenges to attribution and thus accountability — for any killings involving AWS, challenging the abilities of states and international actors to investigate such killings. A decreased ability to attribute extrajudicial killings and hold guilty parties responsible threatens the rule of law at both the national and international level. Human rights instruments (including the Human Rights Council, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, and the Special Rapporteur on counter-terrorism and human rights), as well as non-governmental human rights organisations, should call upon states to commit to a voluntary pledge to refrain from the domestic use of AWS, including by both military and non-military state actors.

END NOTES

1 Audrey Kurth Cronin, Power to the People: How Open Technological Innovation Is Arming Tomorrow's Terrorists (Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press, 2019)., 238.

2 Peter Asaro, "On Banning Autonomous Weapon Systems: Human Rights, Automation, and the Dehumanization of Lethal Decision-Making," International Review of the Red Cross 94, no. 886 (June 2012): 687–709, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1816383112000768.

3 Alex Leveringhaus, "Autonomous Weapons Mini-Series: Distance, Weapons Technology and Humanity in Armed Conflict," ICRC Humanitarian Law & Policy Blog, 2017, https://blogs.icrc.org/ law-and-policy/2017/10/06/distance-weapons-technology-and-humanity-in-armed-conflict/.

4 Antonio Coco, "Exploring the Impact of Automation Bias and Complacency on Individual Criminal Responsibility for War Crimes," Journal of International Criminal Justice 21, no. 5 (November 1, 2023): 1077–96, https://doi.org/10.1093/jici/mqad034.

5 Christof Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," Human Rights Quarterly 38, no. 2 (2016), 350–78.

6 Republic of Costa Rica Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Worship, "Conference Programme: Latin American and the Caribbean Conference on the Social and Humanitarian Impact of Autonomous Weapons" (San Jose, Costa Rica, February 2023), https://conferenciaawscostarica2023.com/ general-information/?lang=en.

7 UN Secretary General, "Our Common Agenda Policy Brief #9: A New Agenda for Peace," 2023, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/our-common-agenda-policy-brief-new-agenda-forpeace-en.pdf.

8 CARICOM Conference, "CARICOM Declaration on Autonomous Weapons Systems" (Port of Spain Trinidad and Tobago, September 2023), https://www.caricom-aws2023.com/_files/ugd/ b69acc_4d08748208734b3ba849a4cb257ae189.pdf.

9 "Joint Call," by the United Nations Secretary-General and the President of the International Committee of the Red Cross for States to Establish New Prohibitions and Restrictions on Autonomous Weapon Systems," News release, International Committee of the Red CrossICRC, October 4, 2023, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/joint-call-un-and-icrc-establish-prohibitions-and-restrictions-autonomous-weapons-systems.2023

10 This paper substantially builds upon and incorporates unpublished work written by the author in 2022 as part of a group of IHEID graduate students who prepared a report on AWS (L. Monnett, V. Roffi, R. Sen Majumder, T. Zhang, "Autonomous Weapons Systems, Final Report." 14.12.22, Geneva Graduate Institute, ARP 2-5. 133 pgs.), in collaboration with the Geneva Academy, to inform the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions. Broader results from the joint work are summarised and updated in a manuscript currently under review by the Geneva Academy. I thank M. Tidball-Binz and B. Duhaime for stimulating discussions on the topic and J. Andrew and E. Harper for reviews of this paper.

11 Noel Sharkey, "Autonomous weapons and human supervisory control." In "Autonomous Weapon Systems Technical, Military, Legal and Humanitarian Aspects," International Committee of the Red Cross, October 31, 2014, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/ report-icrc-meeting-autonomous-weapon-systems-26-28-march-2014.

13 GGE on LAWS, "Annex III: Guiding Principles Affirmed by the Group of Governmental Experts on Emerging Technologies in the Area of Lethal Autonomous Weapons System," 2019, https://www. ccdcoe.org/uploads/2020/02/UN-191213_CCW-MSP-Final-report-Annex-III_Guiding-Principlesaffirmed-by-GGE.pdf. Cronin, Power to the People: How Open Technological Innovation Is Arming Tomorrow's Terrorists (Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press, 2019)., 238

16 The definition of AWS is a topic of intense ongoing international debate. This paper adopts the definition of AWS provided by the ICRC in "International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) Position on Autonomous Weapon Systems: ICRC Position and Background Paper," International Review of the Red Cross, January 1, 2022, http://international-review.icrc.org/articles/icrc-positionon-autonomous-weapon-systems-icrc-position-and-background-paper-915. It is worth noting that autonomous weapons could be put to uses apart from killing, such as punishment attacks or maiming.

17 Ronald Arkin, "Governing Lethal Behavior in Autonomous Robots," 1st ed., Chapman and Hall/ CRC, 2009, https://doi.org/10.1201/9781420085952.

18 Noel Sharkey, "Why Robots Should Not Be Delegated with the Decision to Kill," Connection Science 29, no. 2, April 3, 2017, 177–86, https://doi.org/10.1080/09540091.2017.1310183.

19 Bonnie Lynn Docherty, "Shaking the Foundations: The Human Rights Implications of Killer Robots," Human Rights Watch, 2014, https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/05/12/ shaking-foundations/human-rights-implications-killer-robots.

20 "It was noted there may be no incentive for [non-state] actors to abide by international norms and this may further increase global or regional instability." From Chairperson of the Informal Meeting of Experts, "Advanced Version Report of the 2016 Informal Meeting of Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (LAWS)," 2016, https://unoda-documents-library.s3.amazonaws. com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons__Informal_Meeting_of_Experts_(2016)/ ReportLAWS_2016_AdvancedVersion.pdf., para. 70

21 For example, see Joseph Trevithick, "CCA Loyal Wingmen Drones To Cost Quarter To Third Of An F-35," The Drive, November 13, 2023, https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/ cca-loyal-wingmen-drones-to-cost-quarter-to-third-of-an-f-35.

22 Tyler Rogoway, "Everything We Learned From Boeing About Its Potentially Game-Changing Loyal Wingman Drone," The Drive, May 4, 2020, https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/33271/ everything-we-learned-from-boeing-about-its-potentially-game-changing-loyal-wingman-drone

23 Ashish Dangwal, "China's 'Engine Problems': Despite New Tech For J-20 Fighters, Beijing Remains Heavily Reliant On Russia -- US Experts," The EurAsian Times, May 22, 2022, https:// eurasiantimes.com/chinas-engine-problems-despite-new-tech-for-j-20-stealth-fighters/.

24 Nicholas Weaver, "Flood the Zone With Cheap Drones," Lawfare, July 22, 2022, https://www. lawfareblog.com/flood-zone-cheap-drones-0

25 While Weaver notes that these drones "should be purely human controlled,", he also notes that "[I]ater on one could add some low-cost autonomy ...". Thus, it seems reasonable to say that Weaver does not perceive autonomy as adding a major increase in the cost of the proposed weapons system.

26 Berry, "In Pictures: How Myanmar's Resistance Fights with Drones," Nikkei Asia, December 18, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/ In-Pictures-How-Myanmar-s-resistance-fights-with-drones.

27 "Over 100 countries now have a military drone programme comprised of either armed or unarmed systems." James Rogers, "Arctic Drones – A New Security Dilemma," The Geographical Journal 189, no. 3 (2023): 422–37, https://doi.org/10.1111/geoj.12533.

28 "[L]ethal autonomy is a feature that can be added to any weapons systems." From Wendell Wallach, "Predictability and Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems," 2016, https://unodadocuments-library.s3.amazonaws.com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons__Informal_ Meeting_of_Experts_(2016)/2016_LAWS%2BMX_presentations_towardsaworkingdefinition_ wallachnotes.pdf.

29 See "Advanced Version Report of the 2016 Informal Meeting of Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (LAWS)," 12.

30 "MTCR – Missile Technology Control Regime," accessed 2 December 2022, https://mtcr.info/.

31 "The Wassenaar Arrangement," The Wassenaar Arrangement, accessed 2 December 2022, https://www.wassenaar.org/.

32 United States Department of State, "International Traffic in Arms Regulations: U.S. Munitions List Categories I, II, and III," Federal Register, January

^{12 &}quot;Whilst these systems might be available to technologically advanced countries in an initial phase, it is likely that they will proliferate." Chairperson of the Informal Meeting of Experts, "Recommendations to the 2016 Review Conference" (Geneva, 2016), https://unoda-documentslibrary.s3.amazonaws.com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons_-_Informal_Meeting_of_ Experts_(2016)/Recommendations_LAWS_2016_AdvancedVersion%2B%284%2Bparas%29%2B. pdf, para. 70

¹⁴ Emile LeBrun et al., "Extracting Evidence: Opportunities and Obstacles in Assessing the Gendered Impacts of Diverted Ammunition," 2022, https://www.smallarmssurvey.org/sites/ default/files/resources/SAS-BP-Extracting-evidence.pdf., 29

¹⁵ As Cronin summarised, "Non-state actors already have what they need to produce simple autonomous weapons by employing open platforms and smartphone technologies." Audrey Kurth

23, 2020, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/01/23/2020-00574/ international-traffic-in-arms-regulations-us-munitions-list-categories-i-ii-and-iii.

33 "Regulation (EU) 2021/821 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 May 2021 Setting up a Union Regime for the Control of Exports, Brokering, Technical Assistance, Transit and Transfer of Dual-Use Items (Recast)," 206 OJ L § (2021), http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2021/821/oj/ eng.

34 Discussion with an expert interviewee.

35 Anton Shilov, "Russian-Made Elbrus CPUs Fail Trials, 'A Completely Unacceptable Platform,'" Tom's Hardware, January 3, 2022, https://www.tomshardware.com/news/ russias-biggest-bank-tests-elbrus-cpu-finds-it-unacceptable.

36 Tobias Burns, "Treasury Targets Electronics Supply Chains in New Sanctions against Russia," Text, The Hill (blog), 14 November 2022, https://thehill.com/policy/ finance/3734436-treasury-targets-electronics-supply-chains-in-new-sanctions-against-russia/.

37 European Council, "EU Sanctions against Russia Explained," accessed 2 December 2022, https:// www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/ sanctions-against-russia-explained/.

38 O. Bilousova et al., "Russia's Military Capacity and the Role of Imported Components," Kyiv School of Economics Study, 2023, https://kse.ua/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Russian-import-ofcritical-components.pdf.

39 For example, the DARPA Argus-IS surveillance system utilised "four stabilized lenses (telescopes), which together use 368 5-million-pixel cell phone cameras." See Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, "Science and Technology Review," 2011, https://web.archive.org/web/20120511033157/https://str.llnl.gov/AprMay11/vaidya.html.

40 NATO Research And Technology Organization Neuilly-Sur-Seine (France), "Military Data and Information Fusion (La Fusion Des Informations et de Donnees)," 2004, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/ citations/ADM001673.

41 The example of software sanctions against Russia is instructive on this point: as Epifanova describes, "insufficient development of key domestic technologies has forced [Russia] to rely on grey imports of hardware and unlicensed software." See Alena Epifanova, "Tech Sanctions Against Russia: Turning the West's Assumptions Into Lessons," 2023, https://www.ssoar.info/ssoar/handle/ document/87675.

42 E.g., Github, "Topics: Human-Detection," accessed 13 December 2022, https://github.com/ topics/human-detection.

43 E.g., ArduPilot, "ArduPilot," accessed 13 December 2022, https://ardupilot.org/.

44 E.g., Skybrush, "Skybrush," accessed 13 December 2022, https://skybrush.io/.

45 E.g., Github, "Topics: Face-recognition," accessed 13 December 2022, https://github.com/ topics/face-recognition

46 Discussion with an expert interviewee.

47 Mariana Díaz Figueroa et al., "The Risks of Autonomous Weapons: An Analysis Centred on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities," International Review of the Red Cross 105, no. 922 (April 2023), 278–305, https://international-review.icrc.org/articles/ the-risks-of-autonomous-weapons-analysis-centred-on-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-922.

48 Douglas Heaven, "Why Deep-Learning Als Are so Easy to Fool," Nature 574, no. 7777 (October 2019), 163–66, https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03013-5.

49 Faiz Siddiqui, "Federal Investigators Step up Probe into Tesla Autopilot Crashes," Washington Post, June 9, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/06/09/ tesla-autopilot-probe/.

50 Nicholas Weaver, "How Easy Is It to Build a Robot Assassin?," Lawfare, December 2, 2020, https://www.lawfareblog.com/how-easy-it-build-robot-assassin.

51 Ibid.

52 As a crude analogy: a military which could not afford rifled weapons or which did not have the technical capacity to manufacture them might instead choose to use smoothbore weapons: they would still inflict a devastating effect on their target, but they might be less accurate.

53 "The robotics revolution has been described as the next major revolution in military affairs, on par with the introduction of gunpowder and nuclear bombs." Christof Heyns, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions, Christof Heyns," no. A/HRC/23/47 (April 2013), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/755741., para. 28

54 As a crude analogy: a military which could not afford rifled weapons or which did not have the technical capacity to manufacture them might instead choose to use smoothbore weapons: they would still inflict a devastating effect on their target, but they might be less accurate.

55 Christof Heyns, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions, Christof Heyns," no. A/HRC/23/47 (April 2013), https://digitallibrary.un.org/ record/755741.

56 As used here, the term violent non-state actors (VNSAs) acknowledges that: "non-state actors vary greatly and include individuals, mobs, vigilante groups, anti-government insurgents, militant organizations, and U.S.-designated Foreign Terrorist Organizations ..." United States Commission on International Religious Freedom, "Did You Know...Non-State Actors," 2023, https://www.uscirf.gov/publications/did-you-knownon-state-actors.

57 European Parliament, "European Parliament Declares Russia to Be a State Sponsor of Terrorism," November 23, 2022, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/202211181PR55707/ european-parliament-declares-russia-to-be-a-state-sponsor-of-terrorism.

58 For example, see Human Rights Watch discussion of "official state tolerance, acquiescence, or even collusion" in transnational killings of Rwandan dissidents. See "Join Us or Die': Rwanda's Extraterritorial Repression," Policy File (Human Rights Watch, 2023), https://www.hrw.org/ report/2023/10/10/join-us-or-die/rwandas-extraterritorial-repression, 56.

59 "...[S]ome types or cases of vigilante killings appear to have such a level of State involvement on the facts that the killings could reasonably be judged as attributable to the State. The conduct of private individuals is attributable to a State where, for example, those actors are acting on the instructions of, or under the direction or control of, the State." Philip Alston et al., Alston and Heyns on Unlawful Killings: A Compendium of the Jurisprudence of the United Nations Special Rapporteurs on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions from 2004-2016 (Pretoria University Law Press, 2020), chapter 6, para 56.

60 Governments often utilise militias to combat insurgencies. See Seth G. Jones, "The Strategic Logic of Militia" (RAND Corporation, February 16, 2012), https://www.rand.org/pubs/working_papers/WR913.html.

61 Mafia states may have strong ties to organized crime. See Moisés Naím, "Mafia States" (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), https://carnegieendowment.org/2012/04/25/ mafia-states-pub-47954.

62 This particular concern has been almost entirely unexplored in the GGE on LAWS. One interviewed delegate candidly stated that "Look at the membership of the [GGE on LAWS]...there are plenty of states in this environment who are not interested in talking about governments with spotty human rights records because they are the governments with spotty human rights records."

63 Erik Gartzke, "Blood and Robots: How Remotely Piloted Vehicles and Related Technologies Affect the Politics of Violence," Journal of Strategic Studies 44, no. 7 (November 2021), 983–1013, https://doi.org/10.1080/01402390.2019.1643329, 17.

64 UNSC, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on Libya established pursuant to Security Council resolution 1973 (2011)", March 8, 2021, S/2021/229, par 63. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UND0C/GEN/N21/037/72/PDF/N2103772.pdf?OpenElement

65 Zachary Kallenborn, "Russia May Have Used a Killer Robot in Ukraine. Now What?," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists (blog), March 15, 2022, https://thebulletin.org/2022/03/ russia-may-have-used-a-killer-robot-in-ukraine-now-what/.

66 Catherine Connolly, "Weapons Systems with Autonomous Functions Used in Ukraine," Automated Decision Research, June 28, 2022, https://automatedresearch.org/news/ weapons-systems-with-autonomous-functions-used-in-ukraine/.

67 David Hambling, "Ukraine's AI Drones Seek And Attack Russian Forces Without Human Oversight," Forbes, October 17, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidhambling/2023/10/17/ ukraines-ai-drones-seek-and-attack-russian-forces-without-human-oversight/. 68 Gregory Allen, "China's Pursuit of Defense Technologies: Implications for U.S. and Multilateral Export Control and Investment Screening Regimes," https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2023-04/Gregory_Allen_Testimony.pdf, 6.

69 Kelley M. Sayler, "International Discussions Concerning Lethal Autonomous Weapon Systems" (Congressional Research Service, 2023), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/ details?prodcode=IF11294.

70 Alexander Velez-Green, "The South Korean Sentry—A 'Killer Robot' to Prevent War," Lawfare, March 1, 2015, https://www.lawfareblog.com/ foreign-policy-essay-south-korean-sentry%E2%80%94-killer-robot-prevent-war.

71 Jim Garamone, "Hicks Discusses Replicator Initiative," U.S. Department of Defense, September 7, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3518827/ hicks-discusses-replicator-initiative/.

72 Aditi Kumar, of the US Defense Innovation Unit, clarified these are weapons systems: "... Replicator – which are weapons systems...", in Brandi Vincent, "DIU Consults Pentagon Policy Shop to Move Replicator Technology at 'Responsible Speed," DefenseScoop (blog), February 14, 2024, https://defensescoop.com/2024/02/14/diu-consults-pentagon-policy-shop-replicator-technology/.

73 Wyatt writes that "If autonomous weapons systems follow a similar diffusion proliferation pattern to that followed by UCAVs over the past decade, the impact would be severe." Austin Wyatt, The Disruptive Impact of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems Diffusion: Modern Melians and the Dawn of Robotic Warriors, Emerging Technologies, Ethics and International Affairs (Abingdon: Routledge, 2022). Goldfarb and Lindsay contend that "An army of lethal autonomous weapon systems may well be destabilizing..." Avi Goldfarb and Jon R. Lindsay, "Prediction and Judgment: Why Artificial Intelligence Increases the Importance of Humans in War," International Security 46, no. 3 (February 25, 2022), 7–50. Discussion with expert interviewees.

74 Peter Asaro, "On Banning Autonomous Weapon Systems: Human Rights, Automation, and the Dehumanization of Lethal Decision-Making," International Review of the Red Cross (2005) 94, no. 886 (2012): 687-709, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1816383112000768.

75 Paul Scharre, "Autonomous Weapons and Operational Risk" (Center for a New American Security Washington, DC, 2016), https://www.stopkillerrobots.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/ CNAS_Autonomous-weapons-operational-risk.pdf.

76 Michael C. Horowitz, "When Speed Kills: Lethal Autonomous Weapon Systems, Deterrence and Stability," in Emerging Technologies and International Stability (Routledge, 2021), 144–68, https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003179917-6/ speed-kills-lethal-autonomous-weapon-systems-deterrence-stability-michael-horowitz.

77 UNIDIR summarised in 2017 that "...there will be incentives to shorten time cycles between decision and action. This potential for a "flash war" may be highly destabilizing." UNIDIR Security and Technology Programme, "The Weaponization of Increasingly Autonomous Technologies: Artificial Intelligence: A Primer for CCW Delegates," March 28, 2018, https://unidir.org/publication/ the-weaponization-of-increasingly-autonomous-technologies-artificial-intelligence/.

78 Burgess Laird, "The Risks of Autonomous Weapons Systems for Crisis Stability and Conflict Escalation in Future U.S.-Russia Confrontations," June 3, 2020, https://www.rand.org/pubs/ commentary/2020/06/the-risks-of-autonomous-weapons-systems-for-crisis.html.

79 Jürgen Altmann and Frank Sauer, "Autonomous Weapon Systems and Strategic Stability," Survival 59, no. 5 (September 3, 2017): 117–42, https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2017.1375263.

80 Austin Wyatt, The Disruptive Impact of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems Diffusion: Modern Melians and the Dawn of Robotic Warriors, Emerging Technologies, Ethics and International Affairs (Abingdon: Routledge, 2022), 163.

81 See Asaro, "On Banning Autonomous Weapon Systems".

82 Alex Leveringhaus, "Autonomous Weapons Mini-Series: Distance, Weapons Technology and Humanity in Armed Conflict," ICRC Humanitarian Law & Policy Blog, 2017, https://blogs.icrc.org/ law-and-policy/2017/10/06/distance-weapons-technology-and-humanity-in-armed-conflict/.

83 See also Wyatt, who argued that AWS may "[prompt] riskier displays of brinkmanship and provocation among states...[thus raising] the spectre of states being able to utilise force without the same level of consequence, and with minimal political justification."# Austin Wyatt, The Disruptive Impact of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems Diffusion, 163.

84 Austria, "Statement by Austria", General Debate, Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons, Informal Meeting of Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems, May 13, 2014. https:// reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/ccw/2014/statements/13May_ Austria.pdf.

85 Kingdom of the Netherlands, "Statement by the Netherlands" (2018 Group of Governmental Experts on LAWS Human Machine Interaction, 2018), https://unoda-documents-library. s3.amazonaws.com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons_-_Group_of_Governmental_Experts_(2018)/2018_LAWS6b_Netherlands.pdf.

86 CNA Analysis, "Arms Control and Lethal Autonomy: The Past Points Towards The Future" (CNA, n.d.), https://www.cna.org/archive/CNA_Files/pdf/summary-arms-control-and-lethal-autonomy. pdf.

87 Jayantha Dhanapala, "The Security Impacts of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems."

88 Michael C. Horowitz, "When Speed Kills: Lethal Autonomous Weapon Systems, Deterrence and Stability," in Emerging Technologies and International Stability (Routledge, 2021), 144–68, https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003179917-6/ speed-kills-lethal-autonomous-weapon-systems-deterrence-stability-michael-horowitz.

89 Farukh Amil, "General Exchange of Views: Statement by Pakistan" (First Session of the CCW Group of Governmental Experts (GGE) on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems, 9-13 April 2018: Permanent Representative of Pakistan, 2018), https://unoda-documents-library.s3.amazonaws. com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons__Group_of_Governmental_Experts_ (2018)/2018_LAWSGeneralExchange_Pakistan.pdf.

90 "The prospect of the use of such systems and the subsequent proliferation prospects would result in destabilizing effects on regions and globally." See Government of Austria, "Statement Austria" (Geneva: Group of Governmental Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapon Systems, 2018), https://unoda-documents-library.s3.amazonaws.com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_ Weapons_-_Group_of_Governmental_Experts_(2018)/2018_LAWS6d_Austria.pdf.

91 "Because those future weapon systems are considered to confer significant military potential, states' threat perceptions are likely to change under the impression that potential adversaries have or are in the process of acquiring such weapon systems" See Government of Germany, "Statement Delivered by Germany on Security Dimension and Options: The Development and Use of Increased Automation" (Group of Governmental Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapon Systems, 2018), https://unoda-documents-library.s3.amazonaws.com/Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_ Weapons_-.Group_of_Governmental_Experts_(2018)/2018_LAWS6c_Germany.pdf.

92 Goldfarb and Lindsay, "Prediction and Judgment," 40

93 See Goldfarb and Lindsay, "Prediction and Judgment," 40.

94 Austin Wyatt, The Disruptive Impact of Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems Diffusion: Modern Melians and the Dawn of Robotic Warriors, Emerging Technologies, Ethics and International Affairs (Abingdon: Routledge, 2022), 106.

95 See Gartzke, "Blood and Robots," 27

96 Discussion with an expert interviewee.

97 Heyns identified a range of threats which use of AWS in policing might pose to human rights law, which included potential violations of the "rights to bodily integrity and human dignity." Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," 350–78.

98 Mary Wareham, "Don't Arm Robots in Policing" (Human Rights Watch, March 24, 2021), https:// www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/24/dont-arm-robots-policing.

99 "UN: Ban Killer Robots before Their Use in Policing Puts Lives at Risk," Amnesty International, April 16, 2015, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/04/ ban-killer-robots-before-their-use-in-policing-puts-lives-at-risk/.

100 Matthew Guariglia, "Don't Let Police Arm Autonomous or Remote-Controlled Robots and Drones," Electronic Frontier Foundation, July 16, 2021, https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2021/07/ dont-let-police-arm-autonomous-or-remote-controlled-robots-and-drones.

101 Human Rights Watch, "Mexico: Extending Military Policing Threatens Rights | Human Rights Watch," August 26, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/08/26/ mexico-extending-military-policing-threatens-rights.

102 D. K. Das, "Military Models of Policing: Comparative Impressions," Canadian Police College Journal 10, no. 4 (1986): 267-85. https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/ military-models-policing-comparative-impressions.

103 Rodolfo F. Robles-Montoya, "The Use of the Military for Law Enforcement Activities in Central America," Western Hemisphere Security Analysis Center, 2011, https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/ whemsac/7/.

104 R.H. Moore, "Posse Comitatus Revisited: The Use of the Military in Civil Law Enforcement", Journal of Criminal Justice 15, no. 2 (1987), 375-386, https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/ abstracts/posse-comitatus-revisited-use-military-civil-law-enforcement.

105 Joseph Nunn, "The Insurrection Act Explained" (Brennan Center for Justice, September 20, 2022), https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/insurrection-act-explained.

106 Rashawn Ray, "How 9/11 Helped to Militarize American Law Enforcement," Brookings (blog), September 9, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/how-we-rise/2021/09/09/ how-9-11-helped-to-militarize-american-law-enforcement/.

107 Jo Ann Oravec, "The Long Robotic Arm of the Law: Emerging Police, Military, Militia, Security, and Other Compulsory Robots," in Good Robot, Bad Robot: Dark and Creepy Sides of Robotics, Autonomous Vehicles, and Al, ed. Jo Ann Oravec, Social and Cultural Studies of Robots and Al (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2022), 125–52, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-14013-6_5.

108 Laura Wagner, "North Dakota Legalizes Armed Police Drones," NPR, 27 August 2015, sec. America, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2015/08/27/435301160/ north-dakota-legalizes-armed-police-drones.

109 Daniel Wu, "Can Police Use Robots to Kill? San Francisco Voted Yes.," Washington Post, November 30, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2022/11/30/san-francisco-police-robots-kill/.

110 Sam Levin, "San Francisco lawmakers vote to ban killer robots in drastic U-turn", The Guardian, December 7, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/dec/06/ san-francisco-lawmakers-ban-killer-robots-u-turn.

111 Amelia Hadfield and Alex Leveringhaus, "Autonomous Weaponry and IR Theory: Conflict and Cooperation in the Age of AI," in Handbook on the Politics and Governance of Big Data and Artificial Intelligence (Edward Elgar Publishing, 2023), 167–87, https://www.elgaronline.com/edcollchap/book/9781800887374/book-part-9781800887374-17.xml, 184.

112 See Hadfield and Leveringhaus, "Autonomous Weaponry and IR Theory: Conflict and Cooperation in the Age of AI," 184.

113 Washington Post Editorial Board, "They Opened the Door. The Dictators Were Waiting," Washington Post, November 9, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/11/09/ dictators-transnational-repression/.

114 Some host governments may tacitly permit extrajudicial, transnational killings on their soil, in exchange for reciprocal arrangements in the killing government's territory.

115 AWS use may be less critical if a government seeks to kill within its own borders, where attribution may already be effectively nil. See examples of such killings in Cameron Hill, "Legacies of Violence: Anti-Crime Campaigns and Extrajudicial Killings in Southeast Asia," 2016, https://apo.org. au/node/67916.

116 Luc Cohen et al., "US Links Indian Official to Murder Plot That India Calls 'Contrary to Policy," Reuters, December 1, 2023, sec. United States, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/ us-charges-indian-national-with-conspiracy-assassinate-sikh-advocate-2023-11-29/.

117 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Designates Iranian Regime Operatives Involved in Assassination Plots in the United States and Abroad," December 14, 2023, https://home.treasury. gov/news/press-releases/iv1513.

119 Facial recognition is being developed for small unmanned aerial systems for special operations purposes. Small Business Innovation Research, "Implement Face Recognition on Autonomous sUAS for Identification and Intelligence-Gathering," 2021, https://www.sbir.gov/node/2217727.

120 "Exadel CompreFace Is a Leading Free and Open-Source Face Recognition System," Java (2020; repr., Exadel, December 29, 2023), https://github.com/exadel-inc/CompreFace.

121 Hwai-Jung Hsu and Kuan-Ta Chen, "DroneFace: An Open Dataset for Drone Research," 2019, https://homepage.iis.sinica.edu.tw/~swc/pub/drone_face_open_dataset.html.

122 Anthony J. Blinken, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken at the Ministerial Conference of the Third Summit for Democracy", Seoul, Republic of Korea, March 17, 2024.

123 Ed Markey, "Markey, Merkley, Jayapal Lead Colleagues on Legislation to Ban Government Use of Facial Recognition and Other Biometric Technology", March 07, 2023, https://www.markey. senate.gov/news/press-releases/markey-merkley-jayapal-lead-colleagues-on-legislation-to-bangovernment-use-of-facial-recognition-and-other-biometric-technology.

124 "Bluetooth Signals Can Be Used to Identify and Track Smartphones," UC San Diego Today, 2022, https://today.ucsd.edu/story/Bluetoothfingerprints.

125 For example, see "persons in situation of vulnerability" identified in CCPR/C/GC/36, 2018, para.23

126 Discussion with an expert interviewee.

127 Mary Lawlor and UN Human Rights Council Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights Defenders, "Final Warning: Death Threats and Killings of Human Rights Defenders : Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights Defenders, Mary Lawlor," no. A/HRC/46/35 (24 December 2020), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3898237.

128 Jennifer Dunham, "Killing with Impunity: Vast Majority of Journalists' Murderers Go Free," Committee to Protect Journalists (blog), November 1, 2022, https://cpj.org/reports/2022/11/ killing-with-impunity-vast-majority-of-journalists-murderers-go-free/.

129 Ed Vulliamy, "Mexico's Drug Cartels Target Journalists in Brutal Killing Spree," The Observer, October 13, 2012, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/oct/13/ mexico-drug-wars-target-journalists.

130 Rasha Younes, "Everyone Wants Me Dead": Killings, Abductions, Torture, and Sexual Violence against LGBT People by Armed Groups in Iraq (New York, N.Y: Human Rights Watch, 2022), https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/03/23/everyone-wants-me-dead/killings-abductions-torture-and-sexual-violence-against.

131 Global Witness, "Standing Firm: The Land and Environmental Defenders on the Frontlines of the Climate Crisis," 2023, https://policycommons.net/artifacts/4820126/ gw_defenders_standing_firm_en_september_2023_web_aw/5656682/.

132 Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, "Justice Department Announces Charges and New Arrest in Connection with Assassination Plot Directed from Iran," Department of Justice (DOJ) Documents / FIND (Washington, 2023), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/ justice-department-announces-charges-and-new-arrest-connection-assassination-plot-directed.

133 DepartmentofJusticeOfficeofPublicAffairs,"JusticeDepartmentAnnouncesChargesinConnection with Foiled Plot to Assassinate U.S. Citizen in New York City," 2023, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/ justice-department-announces-charges-connection-foiled-plot-assassinate-us-citizen-new-york.

 134
 U.S.
 Attorney's
 Office,
 Southern
 District
 of
 New
 York,
 "U.S.
 Attorney

 Announces
 Charges
 And
 New
 Arrest
 In
 Connection
 With
 Assassination

 Plot
 Directed
 From
 Iran,"
 2023,
 https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/

 us-attorney-announces-charges-and-new-arrest-connection-assassination-plot-directed.

135 Amnesty International, "Philippines: Political Killings, Human Rights and the Peace Process" (Amnesty International London, 2006), https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/ uploads/2021/08/asa350062006en.pdf.

136 Jim Gomez, "Philippine Governor, 5 Others Killed in Brazen Attack," AP News, March 4, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/philippines-governor-killed-gunmen-political-violence-590849d59393 6b7d046453ae3e1a3087.

137 Notably, a kamikaze drone attack against Venezuelan president Maduro was reportedly foiled by communications jamming: a defence which would not be effective against autonomous weapons.

¹¹⁸ Dianne E. Rennack, "Russia, the Skripal Poisoning, and U.S. Sanctions," IF 10962 (Washington, D.C: Congressional Research Service, 2019).

See Nick Paton Walsh et al., "Inside the August Plot to Kill Maduro with Drones" (CNN, 2019), https:// www.cnn.com/2019/03/14/americas/venezuela-drone-maduro-intl/index.html.

138 N.a., "Surge in Killings of Lawyers and Judges Shows Justice System "in Deadly Danger" in the Philippines," Amnesty International, March 26, 2021, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/ press-release/2021/03/philippines-surge-killings-lawyers/.

139 The latter would require datasets to train the desired targeting characteristic. Unfortunately, many data sets have been found to contain racial bias, suggesting that the elements required to perform at least some kinds of targeting are already present. See Alex Najibi, "Racial Discrimination in Face Recognition Technology," Science in the News (blog), October 24, 2020, https://sitn.hms. harvard.edu/flash/2020/racial-discrimination-in-face-recognition-technology/; Morgan Livingston, "Preventing Racial Bias in Federal AI," J. Sci. Policy Gov 16 (2020), https://www.sciencepolicyjournal.org/uploads/5/4/3/4/5434385/livingston_jspg_v16.2.pdf.

140 Sydney J. Freedberg Jr, "Genocide Swarms & Assassin Drones: The Case For Banning Lethal AI," Breaking Defense (blog), March 8, 2019, https://breakingdefense.com/2019/03/ genocide-swarms-assassin-drones-the-case-for-banning-lethal-ai/.

141 Peter Asaro, "Autonomous Weapons and the Ethics of Artificial Intelligence," in Ethics of Artificial Intelligence, ed. S. Matthew Liao (Oxford University Press, 2020), 0, https://doi.org/10.1093/ oso/9780190905033.003.0008.

142 Zachary Kallenborn, Are Drone Swarms Weapons of Mass Destruction?, The Counterproliferation Papers. Future Warfare Series, no. 60 (Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama: U.S. Air Force Center for Strategic Deterrence Studies, Air University, 2020)., 20

143 For example, during the Rwandan genocide, Hutu and Tutsi individuals shared a common language, wore similar clothing, and were physically similar: "in practice, it was very difficult for the armed gangs to know for sure which ethnic group the people arrested at the barriers belonged to…" Korman Rémi, "The Tutsi Body in the 1994 Genocide: Ideology, Physical Destruction, and Memory," in Destruction and Human Remains: Disposal and Concealment in Genocide and Mass Violence, ed. Anstett Élisabeth and Dreyfus Jean-Marc (Manchester University Press, 2014), 0, https://doi. org/10.7228/manchester/9780719096020.003.0010.

144 Bradley Wilson et al., "Small Unmanned Aerial System Adversary Capabilities" (RAND Corporation, March 12, 2020), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR3023.html.

145 J. Philip Craiger and Diane Zorri, "Current Trends in Small Unmanned Aircraft Systems: Implications for U.S. Special Operations Forces," JSOU Press Occasional Paper, September 1, 2019, 1–19.

146 For example, Boulain et al. describe that "Spatial and temporal limitations on the operation of the AWS may help the user to exert control over the environment of use." See Vincent Boulanin et al., "The Exercise of Human Control from Legal, Ethical and Operational Perspectives," Limits on Autonomy in Weapons Systems (Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 2020), https:// www.jstor.org/stable/resrep25354.8, 9.

147 Maya Brehm, "Briefing #9: Defending the Boundary: Constraints and Requirements on the Use of Autonomous Weapon Systems under International Humanitarian Law and International Human Rights Law" (The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights), (2017), https://www.geneva-academy.ch/research/publications/detail/204-briefing-n09-defending-theboundary, 6.

148 See A/65/321, 2010 and A/HRC/23/47, 2013

149 "Programme of Work: List of Experts: 2016 Informal Meeting of Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems (LAWS)," 2016, https://unoda-documents-library.s3.amazonaws.com/ Convention_on_Certain_Conventional_Weapons_-_Informal_Meeting_of_Experts_(2016)/2016_ LAWSMX_ProgrammeofWork_ListofExperts.pdf.

150 Bonnie Lynn Docherty, Shaking the Foundations: The Human Rights Implications of Killer Robots (Human Rights Watch, 2014), https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/05/12/shaking-foundations/ human-rights-implications-killer-robots.

151 Brehm, "Briefing #9.

152 The right to life is described in core human rights documents including Article 6 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and Article 3 of the UDHR. It is an element of customary international law.

153 UN Human Rights Committee (HRC), "General Comment No. 36, Article 6 (Right to Life)," 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/en/calls-for-input/general-comment-no-36-article-6-right-life.

154 This issue is explored in detail by Maya Brehm, "Briefing #9: Defending the Boundary: Constraints and Requirements on the Use of Autonomous Weapon Systems under International Humanitarian Law and International Human Rights Law" (The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights), https://www.geneva-academy.ch/research/publications/ detail/204-briefing-n09-defending-the-boundary.

155 Nils Melzer, "Human Rights Implications of the Usage of Drones and Unmanned Robots in Warfare," European Parliament, 2013, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/ EXPO-DR01_ET(2013)410220, 14.

156 Melzer, "Human Rights Implications", 14.

157 Melzer, "Human Rights Implications", 14.

158 Also see Brehm who summarised that "It is widely recognized today that human rights protection does not cease in times of armed conflict. Consequently, IHL and IHRL can apply concurrently and need to be reconciled." See Brehm, "Briefing #9," 25.

159 Christof Heyns, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions, Christof Heyns," no. A/HRC/23/47 (April 9, 2013), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/755741., 6, para. 30.

160 Christof Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," 362

161 Maya Brehm, Briefing No. 9., 24

162 Human Rights Watch, "Losing Humanity: The Case against Killer Robots" (Human Rights Watch, November 19, 2012), https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/11/19/losing-humanity/ case-against-killer-robots.

163 Maya Brehm, Briefing No. 9, 8

164 Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," 365-366

165 "Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions – meaning the deliberate killing of individuals outside of any legal framework - are a violation of this most fundamental right." From OHCHR, "Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions," OHCHR, accessed March 28, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/special-procedures/sr-executions.

166 Christof Heyns, "Presentation Made at the Informal Expert Meeting Organized by the State Parties to the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons" (Geneva, Switzerland, 2014), https:// www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2014/07/presentation-made-informal-expert-meeting-organizedstate-parties-convention, 8.

167 Universal Declaration of Human Rights (New York: United Nations, 2016)., https://www.un.org/ sites/un2.un.org/files/2021/03/udhr.pdf.

168 Brehm, Briefing No. 9, 23.

169 For example, see Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," 350–78.

170 Christof Heyns, "Autonomous Weapons Systems: Living a Dignified Life and Dying a Dignified Death," in Autonomous Weapons Systems: Law, Ethics, Policy, ed. Claus Kre et al. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016), 3–20, https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09781316597873.001.

171 Brehm, Briefing No. 9, 23.

172 Brehm concludes that "The automaticity and objectification inherent in target construction by means of an AWS, and the absence of deliberative human intervention is dehumanizing. To safeguard human dignity and human rights, human agents must remain involved in algorithmic targeting processes in a manner that enables them to explain the reasoning underlying algorithmic decisions in concrete circumstances." Maya Brehm, Briefing No. 9, 70. 173 Christof Heyns, "Presentation Made at the Informal Expert Meeting Organized by the State Parties to the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons," 2014, 9.

174 Christof Heyns, "Autonomous Weapon Systems: Human Rights and Ethical Issues" (Geneva, Switzerland: Meeting of High Contracting Parties to the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons, 2016)., 2

175 Christof Heyns, "Human Rights and the Use of Autonomous Weapons Systems (AWS) During Domestic Law Enforcement," 370

176 Brehm, Briefing No. 9, 64

177 Christof Heyns, "Autonomous Weapon Systems: Human Rights and Ethical Issues," 2

178 Philip Alston, "Interim Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions" (UN, August 23, 2010), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/690463.

179 Bonnie Lynn Docherty, Shaking the Foundations: The Human Rights Implications of Killer Robots (Human Rights Watch, 2014).

180 Philip Alston, "Interim Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions" (UN, August 23, 2010), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/690463., 17

181 Alston, "Interim Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions" (UN, August 23, 2010), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/690463.

182 GGE on LAWS, "Annex III: Guiding Principles Affirmed by the Group of Governmental Experts on Emerging Technologies in the Area of Lethal Autonomous Weapons System," 2019, https://www. ccdcoe.org/uploads/2020/02/UN-191213_CCW-MSP-Final-report-Annex-III_Guiding-Principlesaffirmed-by-GGE.pdf.

183 Christof Heyns, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions, Christof Heyns," no. A/HRC/23/47 (April 9, 2013), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/755741., 9, para 48

184 For example, see Neil Davison, "A Legal Perspective: Autonomous Weapon Systems under International Humanitarian Law," in UNODA Occasional Papers No. 30, November 2017 (United Nations, 2018), 5–18, https://www.un-ilibrary.org/content/books/9789213628942c005.

185 Christof Heyns, "Presentation Made at the Informal Expert Meeting Organized by the State Parties to the Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons" (Geneva, Switzerland, 2014), https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2014/07/ presentation-made-informal-expert-meeting-organized-state-parties-convention.

186 A/RES/60/147, pg. 4

187 Philip Alston, "Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions:: Report of the Special Rapporteur, Philip Alston : Addendum," March 27, 2006, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/573104., 7. Alston documented and discussed killings in Sri Lanka.

188 Ibid., 6-7.

189 Maya Brehm, "Briefing #9: Defending the Boundary: Constraints and Requirements on the Use of Autonomous Weapon Systems under International Humanitarian Law and International Human Rights Law" (The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights), accessed April 28, 2022, https://www.geneva-academy.ch/research/publications/detail/204-briefing-n09defending-the-boundary., 70

190 Gerard Quinn, "Rights of Persons with Disabilities : Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities," A/HRC/49/52, (UN, December 28, 2021), https://digitallibrary. un.org/record/3956054.

194 Katherine Chandler, "Does Military Al Have Gender? Understanding Bias and Promoting Ethical Approaches in Military Applications of AI," UNIDIR, July 12, 2021, https://unidir.org/publication/ does-military-ai-have-gender-understanding-bias-and-promoting-ethical-approaches-in-militaryapplications-of-ai/.

195 Article 2, Universal Declaration of Human Rights (New York: United Nations, 2016).

196 United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women, Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Optional Protocol: Text and Materials (New York: United Nations, 2000).

197 See CARICOM Conference.

198 UN Human Rights Council, "Human rights implications of new and emerging technologies in the military domain", n.d., accessed 30 December 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/ advisory-committee/human-rights-implications.

199 See "Joint Call."

200 For an example of this kind of working group, see Recommendation 7, "U.S.-EU Recommended Actions For Online Platforms On Protecting Human Rights Defenders Online," 2024, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/HRD-Guidance_Joint_Updated-_-Accessible-3.12.24.pdf.

201 See UN Secretary General, "Our Common Agenda Policy Brief #9: A New Agenda for Peace," 26. This UN policy document calls for the conclusion, "by 2026, [of] a legally binding instrument to prohibit lethal autonomous weapon systems that function without human control or oversight, and which cannot be used in compliance with international humanitarian law, and to regulate all other types of autonomous weapons systems."

¹⁹¹ Article 2, Universal Declaration of Human Rights (New York: United Nations, 2016).

¹⁹² Article 7, Universal Declaration of Human Rights (New York: United Nations, 2016).

¹⁹³ Benedetta Barchielli et al., "A Medical-Legal and Psychological Systematic Review on Vitriolage Related to Gender-Based Violence," Trauma, Violence, & Abuse 24, no. 5 (December 1, 2023): 2953– 65, https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380221121288.

THE GENEVA ACADEMY

The Geneva Academy provides post-graduate education, conducts academic legal research and policy studies, and organizes training courses and expert meetings. We concentrate on branches of international law that relate to situations of armed conflict, protracted violence, and protection of human rights.

DISCLAIMER

The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights is an independent academic centre. Our publications seek to provide insights, analysis and recommendations, based on open and primary sources, to policymakers, researchers, media, the private sector and the interested public. The designations and presentation of materials used, including their respective citations, do not imply the expression of any opinion on the part of the Geneva Academy concerning the legal status of any country, territory, or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its boundaries. The views expressed in this publication represent those of the authors and not necessarily those of the Geneva Academy, its donors, parent institutions, the board or those who have provided input or participated in peer review. The Geneva Academy welcomes the consideration of a wide range of perspectives in pursuing a well-informed debate on critical policies, issues and developments in international human rights and humanitarian law.

The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights

Villa Moynier Rue de Lausanne 120B CP 1063 - 1211 Geneva 1 - Switzerland Phone: +41 (22) 908 44 83 Email: info@geneva-academy.ch www.geneva-academy.ch

© The Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights

This work is licensed for use under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial-Share Alike 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0).